ACRL Government Relations Committee

Minutes

January 21, 2007

Present:  David Nutty, Lee Hisle (Chair), Charles Kratz, Marilyn Ochoa, Angela Williams, Rickey Best.

Staff: Kara Malenfant.

The meeting was called to order at 2:00 pm by Chairman Hisle.  The Government Relations Committee joined with the Copyright Committee to hear the Washington Office update by Miriam Nisbet, Legislative Council for the Washington Office.

Nisbet distributed briefing papers on issues to be addressed in the 110th Congress.  Many issues were delayed because of funding not being approved before the expiration of the 109th Congress.

Nisbet noted that handouts relating to privacy and other issues are available on the Washington Office’s website (http://www.ala.org/ala/washoff/WOissues/issues.htm)


Congressional Concerns:


Senators Leahy has expressed concern over data retention issues.  There appears to be concern over electronic surveillance, which may receive a great deal of attention in this Congress.

Senators Akaka and Sununu proposed changes to the Real ID Act at the end of the 109th Congress.  The Act would require uniformity and sharing of information from Drivers Licenses.  The changes were not approved before the expiration of the 109th Congress, and it is anticipated that the changes will be reintroduced in this session.

The Telecommunications Reform Bill, featuring broadcast flags, failed to pass the 109th Congress.  The Washington Office will continue to monitor attempts to include broadcast flags in future legislation.

There are no pending bills on Copyright, but it is anticipated that there will be a reintroduction of the Orphan Works bill, along with an effort for patent law reform.  The Senate Judiciary Committee would like to complete an Orphan Works bill soon.  Some concern was expressed that Representative Howard Berman, who represents Hollywood in his District, chairs the House Judiciary Subcommittee on Courts, the Internet, and Intellectual Property.

The Washington Office is seeking a reintroduction of legislation concerning access to federally funded research.  It is anticipated that Senator Cornyn will reintroduce such a bill, and that there will be a House bill proposed as well.  Efforts may be made as well for revising the Digital Millennial Copyright Act to strengthen Fair Use.

A discussion took place on E-Government issues and the impact on libraries for providing access to government information.  Tom Sussman feels that it might be possible to get a bill passed providing additional funding to libraries for providing electronic access to government information.

Nisbet next shared a resolution supporting the passage of an Orphan Works Copyright bill and suggested the Government Relations Committee and the Copyright Committee might wish to jointly sponsor the resolution.

Following the update on legislative issues, the Government Relations and the Copyright Committees separated and conducted their respective meetings.

Hisle asked for approval of the minutes from the June 2006 meeting.  It was suggested that the members of the committee be separated out from the guests.  Best also noted an incorrect spelling of Malenfant’s name.  The minutes were approved as corrected.

Hisle reported that the notice on the Legislative Advocate program has gone out; it is appearing in Cog Notes.  Hisle spoke to the ACRL Board regarding the program and noted that ultimately the Board has to be an advocate for the program to be successful.  

A letter will be drafted and a mailing list created to invite individuals to participate in the Legislative Advocate program.  The President of ACRL will sign the letter and distribute.  Committee members are encouraged to join if they are interested.  During National Legislative Day (May 1-2, 2007), there will be a Tuesday meeting on Capitol Hill to discuss the Advocate program.

Hisle recommended that the Committee work to develop expectations for the Legislative Advocate program.  Among the suggestions were to develop good personal relations with the staff members of the Senators and Representatives, and also develop good relations with the local office staff.

For National Legislative Day, the Government Relations Committee is responsible for coming up with a luncheon program.  Suggestions were asked for speakers for the event.  Among the names suggested where Rodney Peterson and Thomas Blanton, Head of the National Security Archive.

New Business:


Legislative Assembly


Environmental Protection Administration Libraries.  General consensus is that EPA is rethinking how to offer library services.  The budget reduction is in line with agency plans and a commitment to digitization of last copies.  The basic problem has been in poor communications with the library profession.

A discussion took place on President Burger’s legislative agenda.  It was felt that the Washington Office proposal constituted the professions legislative agenda.  Kratz noted that it would be nice to know what the talking points would be for National Legislative Day.  Hisle noted that Burger’s agenda will go to Council.

Malenfant reported three priorities for the ACRL Legislative Agenda.

1. EPA Libraries.  Because of the failure to pass the budget in the 109th Congress, federal agencies are being funded at their 2006 levels.  With 2006 funding, should there be concern over the pace of closing of the EPA libraries?


2. Access to federally funded research.  This remains a priority to ensure publicly available access to research funded by tax dollars while protecting journals that publish the research.


3.  Section 108 of the Copyright Act.   Reports of the roundtable discussions from 2006 have been placed on the Washington Office’s website (http://www.ala.org/ala/washoff/WOissues/copyrightb/copyright.htm#pages).  Among the general tenor of the discussions was that perhaps we don’t need to be too specific in changes to the law and should rely on Fair Use.  A White Paper dealing with Section 108 is to be released soon.

Hisle recommended that a two page executive summary on the issues above be prepared and routed to other groups.  Nutt moved approval of the agenda; Kratz seconded.  The Agenda was approved unanimously.

Orphan Works Resolution.  The resolution was reviewed and suggestions for changes were made.  The Committee approved Hisle working out wording changes with the Copyright Committee.  Kratz moved approval of forwarding a revised resolution to the ACRL Board for approval.  Ochoa seconded.  The motion was approved.

Hisle requested that committee members send comments to himself and President Burger regarding her proposed “Towards a National Library Agenda.”

There being no further business, the committee adjourned.

